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The views and/or opinions expressed in CRANKHANDLE are not necessarily those held by the Committee of the SPC&HCC. 

Brian Florrimell and Richard Nutt in 1997 about to start the 
Australian Mille in Brianôs 1954 Sunbeam Sports Saloon 



Motorclassica are inviting 
People to enter their Veteran 
Vintage or Classic cars for the  

Annual show at 
The Exhibition Building  
9 Nicholson Street Carlton 

See Brian Evans 
For application information or 
Phone him on 0409 639 118 

New Subscription Rates for the 

2016/17 Club Year  
 

Option 1: - Subscription:  $55.00  

Includes eleven monthly mailed copies 

of ñThe Crankhandleò. There is NO 

CHANGE in price or structure to the 

current levels. 
 

Option 2:- Subscription:  $40.00  

Includes eleven monthly EMAILED 

copies of ñThe Crankhandle.ò There will 

be no hard copy of the magazine with 

this option. 



MEETINGS 
General meetings are held on the first Tuesday of each month 
at Dromana Community Hall, Hodgkinson St, Dromana at 7.30 
pm. Melway Ref 159 G7 
 
From Oct 1st 2015 the joining fee is $35. 
The Membership fee is $55 pa. 
  

EXECUTIVE 

President:   

Mick Daddo   0419 879 004 
 

Vice President:    

Brian Evans   0409 639 118 

 

Secretary:     

Brian Niblock  0476 264 726 
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Paul Lucas       0420 927 073 
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Anne Kruger      0417 830 755 
 

John Marten          0418 513 774 
 

Warwick Spinaze   0407 016 719 
 

Alan Turner            0407 091 932 
 

David Doubtfire   0409 603 749 
 

John Becker     0411 202 911 
 

Geoff Bartlett     0419 547 823  
  

OTHER OFFICERS   
Editor: 
Keith Morrison   crankeyeditor@gmail.com      0411 127 765 
 

Events managers: 
Brian Evans   0409 639 118 
John Becker     0411 202 911 
 
Club Permit Officer:  
David Kisby      0427 049 829  
 

Membership Officer: 
Anne Kruger  0417 830 755 
 

Safety Check Officer: 
Tim OôLeary   0437753724 
 

Club Photographer 
Anne Kruger  0417 830 755 
 

Club Regalia:   
Michael Hurd    97 873 181 
 

AOMC Representative: 
Ray Beagley        0414 598 614 
 
Federation Representative: 
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Web Master: 
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Library, Property & Dispatch:  
TBA 
 

LIFE MEMBERS 
 

Geoff Anderson, Ray Beagley, Greg Cripps, Ray Gardini, 
Tony Howard, Noel Meates, Lawrie Turner, Don Robinson, 
John Watson, Max Caddy, Bill Glover 
Steve Lloyd**  Eric Evans** Peter Bradbury** 
** Deceased 
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IMPORTANT NOTICE!! 
New subscription rates for the 2016/17 Club year: 
Following much discussion over the last couple of months, 
your committee has elected to give members an optional 
basis of subscription for the 2016/17 club financial year. 
The whole aim is to endeavour to contain our ever 
increasing costs, particularly relating to postage, in bringing 
you the magazine each month. 
Option 1: -  Subscription:  $55.00 plus eleven monthly 
mailed copies of The Crankhandle. There is NO CHANGE  
in price or structure to the current levels. 
Option 2: - Subscription:  $40.00 plus eleven monthly 
EMAILED copies of The Crankhandle. There will be no 
hard copy of the magazine available with this option. 
 

For the August and September editions: 
We will mail out our usual hard copy of The Crankhandle to 
all members along with an email copy to all members with 
an email address so that members can make a comparison 
on how they wish to proceed with their subscription for the 
coming year. 
It is a BIG CHANGE so please give it careful thought. 
A word of praise for our new editor---------!! 
We are now in the fifth month of production of The 
Crankhandle magazine under the hand of our new editor, 
Keith Morrison and on behalf of all members, I want to 
acknowledge the excellent work Keith has achieved as 
editor in the short period of time he has been at the helm. It 
is no easy task to follow in the foot steps of our former 
editor Julie Jones, but I am delighted how quickly he has 
slipped into the position. In addition to his role as our 
editor, Keith has also maintained his role as editor of the 
Riley Car Club magazine so his life is something of a 
challenge in ensuring all goes well in both car clubs. 
Keith mentioned in last monthôs Crankhandle that he was a 
bit short on for material for the magazine so here is plea to 
all members. Donôt be afraid to put pen to paper! By way of 
example, Brian Florrimell has written an extremely 
interesting story on a 1954 Sunbeam 111 that he 
campaigned in the 1990s, a car that turned out to be a very 
rapid machine following some sorting of the engine and 
brakes. There is more to come from Brian so watch for the 
next thrilling episode! These are the stories that interest us 
all. So give it a go!! 
And then there is Max and his ñBehind the Scenesò_____!! 
I live in awe of what Max Caddy does each month, digging 
out interesting stories on members and their cars. When 
you think he has been contributing these monthly articles 
for over fifteen years, you get some idea of the 
commitment that is involved and the dedication he brings 
to the job. So give him some encouragement by passing 

The CRANKHANDLE 

NEXT COMMITTEE MEETING 
 

The April Committee Meeting will be held at 
ñThe Libraryòô Mornington Gardens, 
98 Bungower Rd, Mornington. 
Tuesday August 9th at 1:30pm 
Tel 0420 927 073 (Paul Lucas) . 



on any gossip or tit bits for his column.  
 Max spoke on just this issue at our July general meeting in an 
impromptu, passionately delivered talk on how every member has at 
least one story inside of him concerning a car he has restored or an 
ñoldieò he has loved in past years. 
 So put the story on paper and send it on to Keith. It is not a good look if 
Keith has to fill out the Crankhandle with articles from the Riley Club 
files as he alluded to in our July issue of the magazine. 
Nominations for committee________!! 
Also in this monthôs Crankhandle is an insert form for nominations to 
the committee along with an accompanying letter. Please give this your 
serious consideration. We have a highly competent bunch of committee 
people, dedicated to keeping the club vibrant and relevant to us all. So 
please think about it and talk to myself or any committee member if you 
have anything you would like to discuss. 
ON THAT SUBJECT:  GEOFF BARTLETT HAS JOINED THE 
COMMITTEE ! 
I am delighted, along with all the committee, to inform you that Geoff 
Bartlett has been elected to the committee effective immediately. A long
-time, keen club member with broad executive experience, Geoff will be 
a valuable addition to our committee.  We wish him every success in 
his new role and look forward to his contributions at our regular 
meetings. 
OUR BY-LAWS ARE NOW UP DATED______!! 
In a coming edition will be the re written Club By-laws, in full, for your 
perusal. Your committee is organising a re-print of the Constitution 
including the revised By-laws in a new booklet which we are 
endeavoring to have available to members for the AGM in October. A 
copy will be made available to all the membership. 
See you at the next meeting. 
Mick Daddo  President 
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We wish all of our members and their  
families who have not been enjoying the best 
of health lately, a speedy recovery and return 
to good health. Members are not named for 
privacy reasons and also we do not want  

to cause offense by failing to  
mention someone by name. 

The CRANKHANDLE 

Special Notice  ð  Shirley Steel 

 

Congratulations to our popular 

club members 

 Geoff and Pearl Anderson 

On their 67th Wedding 

Anniversary 

Happy Memories 



COMING EVENTS 

AUGUST 2016 
 
Tue 2

nd
    General Meeting; Guest speaker Ken  

  Burrows 
  Topic ñ50 years of Rover ownershipò 
  Plus P/Point Presentation 35/40 mins 
 
Tue 9

th
  Committee Meeting 

 
Wed 17

th
  Run to Flinders Bakery for coffee and chat  

  with club 
  members, meet at the bakery from 2.00 pm 
   onwards. 
 
Tue 23

th 
 Picnic at the Briars, BYO everything 

  meet from 11.30 am onwards 
  Convenor:- 
 
Sun 28

th
 ï Sun 4

th
 Sep :- Marong Picnic to Mildura  

  Federation Tour, 
  Entry Fee $160 per person, for further  
  information 
  contact Charlie Cassar on 5975 3242 
 
 
SEPTEMBER 2016 
 
 
Tue 6

th
   General Meeting 

 
Tue 13

th
  Committee Meeting 

 
Wed 21

st
   Lunch at the Baxter Tavern for a chat with 

  Club members, meet at the Tavern at  
  12.00 noon.  Seniors meals available. 
 
Tue 27

th
  Picnic at the Briars, BYO everything 

  meet from 11.30 am onwards 
  Convenor:- 
 
 
OCTOBER 2016 
 
Tue 4

th
   Annual General Meeting 

Sun 9
th
  Peter Bradbury Mystery Tour, meet at 

  Bunnings car park Mornington at 10.00 am. 
  Convenor:- John Becker 0411 202 911 
 

The CRANKHANDLE 
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Please advise Conveners if you are going to attend their 
event. If you need further details, times, etc., please phone 
the Convener. If youôve already said you would attend and at 
the last minute cannot, please advise the convenor so they 

can finalize numbers 

Tue 11
th
  Committee Meeting 

 
Fri-Sun 21-23

rd
 Motorclassica, Royal Exhibition 

Building 
   Melbourne 
 
Sun 23

rd
  HMAS Cerberus Open Day 

  Convenor:- Alan Turner 0407 091 932 
 
Tue 25

th
   Picnic at the Briars, BYO everything 

  meet from 11.30 am onwards 
  Convenor:- 

PAST EVENT 

XMAS IN JULY 
 

Xmas in July has come and gone, and if you missed it 

you missed out on a very enjoyable 3 course lunch 

with old and new friends.  The Bass Coast Historical 

Automobile Club invited the SPC&HCC club to join 

them at the Hastings Marina venue for a get together 

and chat.  The room swelled to 64  people (24 from 

SPC&HCC) and was a buzz with coversation about 

any topic that came up, cars being on top.  A number 

of Bass Coast members arrived in their club cars as 

did a number of SPC&HCC members, a little bit cold 

to wander around the car park, but all happy to have 

a quick look and appreciate the vehicles. 

Words and picture: Brian Evans 

STOP PRESS 

As most of you know, David Kisbyôs son Luke, died 
suddenly last Saturday July 16

th
. Notices are in to-

dayôs Age and Herald Sun. 
A service to celebrate Lukeôs life will be held at The 
Chapel of Reflection, Springvale Botanical Cemetery 
600 Princes Hwy Springvale on Wednesday 27

th
 July 

at I.00pm 
MD. 
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Behind the 

Scenes 
with 

Max Caddy 
 

The Shannon's Auction was featuring a cast of wonderful classic cars.  The mixed players coming from Australia, 
America, England, France and Germany.  Their close parallel placement is always something to see.   
 

The stage hands, suitably attired in their black shirts supporting the star of the show, being the Head Auctioneer were 
ready to take bids by phone, on line and of course off the floor.  The large attendance indicates the enthusiasm for 
these well kept shiny automotive sculptures.  The Auctioneer has the mandatory sip of water in readiness for his 
performance.  The stage is set and away we go!  The first two lots, a ô58 Volkswagen sells for $5,500, followed by a ô66 
MGB Roaster at $7,500, cheap acquisitions.  Both cars looked OK to me, however Mike Hurd stated the written 
assessments of both cars wasn't good.  Most of the remaining players in the show attained good prices.  Only a few 
being passed in for later one on one consideration.  A good performance.  The top performer of the evening had to be 
the two digit Victorian number plate No. 21 selling for $530,000, as the Auctioneer stated ñyou do get 2 for thatò.  
Amazing though ridiculous. 
 

These auction events stir me up, both mentally and physically.   I get the ówantsô again.  I think if I was an American 
Red Indian I would be called óCrazy Horseô.  My financial thoughts could be likened to a algebraic equation.  Lorraine 
reckons I am a spoilt.  Over the years I have wasted a lot of energy on useless óauto ideasô that usually amount to 
absolutely nothing.  I think that if I had my way, we would be living in a tent parked beside a large shed full of cars. 
 

We enjoyed a nice lunch at the Hastings Marina.  Members of our Club united with the Bass Coast Club.  A nice 
atmosphere prevailed and our table was fortunate to enjoy the company of new members Antony and Nancye Taylor.  
They are the proud owners of two late model Jaguarsô Needless to say we found conversation around Jagôs a good 
talking point. 
 

In my last monthsô article, I made 
mention of the reliability of the old cars 
vs the later technical models.  I did state 
that there were exceptions.  Re-reading 
an old magazine on super cars, I found 
the Duesenberg Model J article 
interesting.  Built in USA, powered by a 
6.9 litre straight 8 engine with double 
overhead cams 4 valves per cylinder 
and 265 bhp. Launched late 1928, the 
car was said to be as óbeautiful as it was 
powerfulô.  The SJ Model was 
supercharged and capable of 129 mph.  
WOW!  What a car.  Many film stars 
owned Duesenbergôs.  To name just a 
few, Gary Cooper, Clark Gable, Greta Garbo,  James Cagney and May West.  These cars were manufactured around 
the depression years.  Sadly, Fred Duesenberg passed away at the early age of 55.  The last Duesenberg was a SJ 
completed in Chicago in 1938 after the factory closed.  Note: Information from the Encyclopaedia of Supercars. 
 

Now back to Earth.  Noel and Nola Meates have just taken delivery of a new classic to add to their fleet.  I dropped in to 
say hello to these two welcoming Life Members of our Club to say hello and of course the new member of the family.  
Can I say WOW! Again?  The car, a 1929 Studebaker Dictator, straight 8,  4 door gentlemanôs sedan.  A lovely shade 
of blue with black guards.  Fully restored condition.  Noel and Nola travelled to Minyp to view the car which was 
covered over and as the cover was slowly removed, the magnificence of the vehicle became apparent. So much so 
that Noel and Nola didn't even try to negotiate the price as the car met their expectations and beyond.  We wish Noel 
and Nola happy motoring.  I think it will be hard for them to stop smiling for a while. 
 

Thatôs all folks 
Remember ï you are unique, just like everyone else.  Stay warm. 
 

Max 
XX00 (for the ladies)I  

The CRANKHANDLE 

Made a late decision to attend the óAuto Operaô.  A 
wild cold night and so easy to just stay at home, 
however a good opportunity to get together with the 
ótwo Môs (Mick & Mike) leaving me to make up the 
trifecta óMM&M.  It is rare not to have Bill Glover in 
attendance.  Bill choosing to stay home keeping 
Barbara company.   
 

A pleasant interlude was running into Club Members 
Peter and Romy Geermans (E-Type Roadster) 
showing an overseas guest the ropes.  



The CRANKHANDLE 
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GEORGE & PAT HETREL DAY OUT     

                            OUR VISIT TO COMO GARDENS 

Thursday June 23
rd
 dawned with a forecast low of 6 degrees and a top of 

12degrees, overcast conditions and an expected low front to arrive mid-
afternoon bringing high winds and heavy rain, all of which happened at 
about 5pm when we were all safely home again. 
The forecast meant quite a few members pulled out before start time  with 
the result, twenty-two cars and thirty-eight ñbodsò arrived at the assembly 
point. Some single car occupants pooled in with others, leaving their cars 
at Bunnings and journeying with the fellowship of others. 
I put together a scenic run through Narre Warren, Belgrave, Sherwood 
Forest to Kallista onto Olinda and a 6k run on a dirt road to Georgeôs 
place at The Basin. Terrific! I thought members would enjoy the scenic 
drive capped off with a bit of good old Aussie dirt road. 
Oh dear!! The gullies had got quite muddy since I had mapped the course 
with the result that a somewhat bedraggled and  muddy fleet arrived at 
Como Gardens to be welcomed by George and Pat.  
I was in fear for my life from those who came in their pride and joy! Bill 
Vaughan very pointedly asked me how long it might take me to clean the 
mud off the spokes and the under-carriage of his beautiful Austin Healey 
while Roger Howes had a face of thunder surveying his magnificent 
Studebaker which I doubt had ever been off the bitumen in its life! Others 
were slightly kinder although several led by Greg Cripps made some very 
pointed remarks about who was going to return their cars to show room 
condition! 
Then there were the few who got lost and noðnot Max!!  who travelled in 
style with Mike Hurd and myself, but Geoff and Pearl Anderson topped 
the list, arriving nearly an hour after everyone else with Geoff muttering 
that he had visited every town in the Dandenong Ranges and even Dinner 
Plains!! on his way to joining us. Ah well, the joy of being a trail blazer 
Geoff, and for me the joy of being a convenor! 
On to the real stuff! George turned on hot coffee and tea in his very large 
garage and gave us a bit of the background history of what Pat and he 
have achieved since the early 1990s in landscaping the four acres of 
outstanding gardens, building the museum and also their large home. 
Even in winter the garden area is quite stunning and one can only think of 
the picture they must be in late spring or in the mid- autumn with majestic 
trees and beautiful shrubs turning colour. 
I didnôt count the number of cars George has on view but at a guess, 
there would be about fifteen, ranging from three pre-1905 cars comprising 
a 1896 Benz Velo, totally rebuilt by George prior to flying the car to 
London to participate in the annual London to Brighton Rally, a 1903 tiller 
steering Oldsmobile and a 1905 superbly finished Peugeot four seater 
with beautifully detailed brass work, a car that can be converted to a utility 
by removal of the rear seats and, in doing so, possibly lay claim to the 
honour of being the first utility in the world, if only on a conversion basis. 
A real feature of the restoration are the front to rear single piece, 
beautifully moulded timber mudguards and steps in natural finish. Made 
by a shipwright working from the one piece of timber for both sides of the 
car, the end result is outstanding with each side displaying exactly the 
same grain front to rear, having come from the one piece of wood. 
One could go on for hours but suffice to say the collection covers an 
outstanding range of vehicles many of which have featured in rallies and 
car shows around the country including the Annual RACV FLY THE FLAG 
tours where many of our members have seen George and Pat thundering 
around in his 1969 Aston Martin or his red ex Third Reich 540K model C 
grand touring Mercedes complete with mud guard flags. Not hard to 
visualize Hitler or Himmler standing in the back of one of these huge 
machines at their grand parades for the masses.  
 
éé.continued page 10 
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Club Visit to George and Pat Hetrelôs Como Gardens ð June 2016 
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Photos: Brian Niblock 
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The weather may still be chilly and at times tempestuous and rainy but there is a hint of earlier sunrise and later 

sunsets occurring. It will only take one more crankhandle issue after this and we will be celebrating Spring. 

I have had a great response from the requests made last club meeting for articles, I now have a couple of great 

ones for future issues and the promise of a couple more. Thank you to all contributors and also Mick and the 

committee for their tremendous support. 

If when reading your mailed copy of this issue you have not received it by email and you want to, please Anne 

Kruger know what your correct email address is.  

Letôs sit back, let the imagination run free and join Brian Florrimell in the Sunbeam as we complete the 1997 

Australian Mille 

Enjoy your reading.     
 

Please note the email address:      crankeyeditor@gmail.com 

EDITORIAL         Keith Morrison 

CLUB MERCHANDISE 
For Sale to Members 

 
Reversible Vests*  $35.00 
Floppy Hats   $15.00 
Lapel Badges   $ 7.00 
New Name Tags   $15.00 
Replacement Name Tags  $ 7.00 
Cloth Badges   $ 3.50 
Windcheaters*   $30.00 
Metal Car Badge   $30.00 
 
* Special Price Items 
 
All these items may be purchased from 
Michael Hurd ï Tel.: 97873181 

éé.continued from page 7 
Sadly on the day, the only car missing was Georgeôs French blue TYPE 35 Bugatti. A few of our members have seen 
this car in action at Winton with George at the wheel but many more have seen it in the special display area at the 
RACV Great Australian Rally, culminating at the Mornington racecourse each January. There are set times during 
the day when George starts the car and the fantastic sound brings crowds from all over the course. Unfortunately on 
our visit, the car was away having a new electric fuel pump fitted so we missed out on hearing George start her up in 
the museum which would really have been something! Ah well, another day! 
The rest of the stable feature in the centre page photos which give an overall insight to this wonderful collection, 
including a stunning Vauxhaul  30-98E of racing vintage. 
And the of course there was the ñmust doò train ride around the gardens to finish the day. Hard to say who got the 
most fun out of this, George or us, but a wonderful way to finish off a great day. 
Our sincere thanks go to both George and Pat for their generosity in sharing their love of cars and the garden with 

us. 

The Australian Mille 18 to 21/9/1997.(part 2).   . Brian Florrimell 

It rained that night and most of the next day, it didnôt bother us, we were snug and just as fast in the Sunbeam Sa-
loon, the ones in open cars, some with hoods down reminded Richard and I of half drowned ferrets crouching further 
down to miss the spray as we roared past them through the Grampians. 
The rain had virtually stopped by the time we pulled into Halls Gap and whilst waiting at this control for the rest of the 
cars to arrive we learned that a ñTCò MG had expired with a broken crankshaft, an Allard K1 had developed a slight 
bearing noise and Mike Knocheôs hood on the Alpine had blown off denting his boot lid. When all the cars still in the 
event had arrived we pressed onto lunch control at the Great Western Vineyard near Stawell. Inside the cellars for 
lunch it was ñbloody freezingò and lunch was cold salads, sandwiches, tea or coffee. Although the food was good we 
expected a hot meal. After eating, a few stayed back to buy wines, it was back in the cars and off to Bendigo, nothing 
to report apart from occasional rain. As usual I let the Sunbeam have its head with the fast runners, got up front and 
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CLUB PERMIT HANDBOOK 
 

The AOMC Club Permit handbook is currently being updated to reflect the latest changes to the club permit 
scheme. 
The latest Frequently Asked Questions (FAQôs) can be downloaded from the AOMC website, printed off and 
placed as an insert into the existing handbook (yellow cover 2011 edition). 
A revised version of the handbook will be published as soon as details are confirmed. AOMCôs website is 
www.aomc.asn.au 

then ran out of petrol 17 miles from the last control of 
the day at Bendigo. As I had 20 litres in a jerry can this 
was no problem however unnoticed paint flakes entered 
the tank causing a 40% loss in power the next morning. 
Saturday morningôs leg to Chateau Tabilk Winery, 
Nagambi with the sunbeam down on power, although 
annoying, we still had enough speed to discourage me 
from removing and dismantling the carburetors out in 
the middle of nowhere without compressed air, and we 
pressed on. On leaving the control at Chateau Tabilk, 
ex-racing driver Tony Gage handed us a couple of 
bottles of their beautô wine, the MkIII on sniffing this 
decided to get back in the act, swallowed the blockage 
and now on full song took after the pack. 
Somewhere between Seymour and Puckapunyal to 
Heathcote, we caught and passed a 100S Healey who 
chased us around fast bends until we caught other Mille 
cars approaching the crest of a hill. Being double lines 
and dangerous we stayed behind the other cars. The 
Healey driver, apparently hyped up, roared passed all 
of us and disappeared over the crest. Over the top we 
passed the other cars and seeing the Healey in the 
distance had just started to really fly when I noticed, 
about a mile in front, a car on the wrong side of the 
road facing us. I immediately jumped on the brakes to 
get back to the legal limit. The Healey, some distance in 
front had assumed nothing and as we got closer a 
policeman got out of the unmarked car and flagged the 
100s down. We cruised passed the law at a legal speed 
and barely got a glance. 
Reaching Heathcote we headed west, crossing the 
Calder Highway through Chewton to Fryerstown for a 
picnic lunch, (the best chicken I have ever tasted), put 
on by the local Cricket and Apex Club members. Whilst 
there we visited McNeesô Auto Museum (where my 
MKIII came from in 1989) which does its own high class 
mechanicals and sends the vehicles out to be trimmed 
and painted. The finished cars are magnificent and fully 
road registered, mostly pre-WW2 thoroughbreds, a 
fabulous collection. 
The afternoon leg to Mille headquarters Ballarat passed 
through typical gold country last century (19

th
) towns; 

Guilford and Daylesford, down to Cressick onto the 
Midland Highway, around Lake Wendouree, on to the 
Motel HQ control Western Highway, Ballarat, and the 
finish of day three. 
When we finished at about 3:30PM the sun was shining 
brilliantly so Richard and I, and many others, washed 
and polished the cars, generally relaxing with a drink of 
whatever, gathered around the Type 37 Bugatti, whoôs 
driver, suitably attired and fitted with flying helmet and 

goggles, posed in the car for photographs. As the Sun-
beam had by now acquired quite a reputation of being 
very quick, the order was; ñOpen the bonnet Brian, we 
want to see what makes it so fastò. I think, as few know 
anything about these Sunbeams, that they expected to 
see a twin cam engine with multiple carburetors, and on 
seeing, went away with puzzled looks. 
Dinner that night (Saturday) was at the ñBakeryò Sover-
eign Hill Historic Village. Drinks 7:00PM, Dinner: 7:30PM. 
This again was a sumptuous feast, everyone by this stage 
had thrown their, if they had one, diet out the window, 
some by now sporting bulging bellies. A sign over the 
doorway could have warned ñAbandon all hope, ye who 
enter hereò. 
The organized entertainment that followed was ñBlood on 
the Southern Crossò, which you may know, was the story 
depicting the revolt of the Gold Miners against paying 
unfair, heavy license fees to the Crown during the 1850ôs 
at Ballarat diggings. 
We were transported to the ñdiggingsò over the hill and 
despite sitting in a draughty primitive shelter we were kept 
spellbound. There were an amazing series of the events, 
deputations of miners, a murder, beatings and the all in 
battle between the miners and the authorities, bangs, 
explosions, gun shots, screams and the final total devas-
tation. 
Suitably stupefied we climbed into the road trams and on 
reaching our cars were glad to drive off to the safety of 
our beds. 
Day four Start Ballarat: 
9:00AM start from Botanical Gardens was a suitable time 
and place, with the backdrop of Lake Wendouree on one 
side of Lake Drive and the Gardens on the other. 
All of the cars lined up washed, gleaming and resplendent 
in Rallye Regalia. Lots of people came to see the cars as 
each took off. The South Australian supercharged K3 M6 
exhaust scream sounded great and the Bugatti boys gave 
the Type 37 a big serve and got a cheer for their efforts as 
they roared past. We showed them that the Sunbeam was 
no slouch off the mark and all the drivers of the Mille cars 
put on a good show. 
Leaving Ballarat we found ourselves in company with a 
2.3 supercharged Alpha and a 100S Healey for about 5 
miles out west on the way to Snake Valley, whereon a 
section of bad road I noticed the back of the Alpha hop-
ping around as though there was a suspension problem. 
John Lawson, the Alpha driver waved us on and as the 
Sunbeam had been hit by a stone thrown up by the Hea-
ley I sped up and passed, the roughness of the road 
having little affect on our progress. The Sunbeam had 
been developed to cope with much worse as encountered 
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in the European rallies in the 50ôs 
The 100S followed at a discrete distance, we sped up to catch a 
couple of distant cars. On catching up they put on a burst, how-
ever, we responded and on passing we noted that one car, a 
100/4 Healy, had the Americans Martin Swig and navigator Barry 
Silverman, the other car, a 100S driven by John Blanden with 
wife Jan, noting that the MkIIIôs speedo needle had gone past the 
end of the dial and we were fast approaching a long left hand 
sweeper, the Sunbeam took the bend in its stride. 
Several miles later we caught another bunch of Mille cars on a 
double lined, narrow twisty section and had to sit there for a while 
till it was safe to pass. Meanwhile the 100s we left Ballarat in 
company with had caught up, this time on passing we found 
ourselves behind the Le Mans replica Chrysler. The knock on 
wire wheeled, 5 Litre Chrysler had quite good acceleration in its 
Le Mans guise and probably weighed about the same as the 
Sunbeam loaded with a spare rear axle, extra tools, a small but 
heavy trolley jack, 20 extra litres of fuel in a jerry can as well as 
four dayôs luggage, an all up weight of 1580 kgôs. 
The Chrysler inevitably pulled away from the Sunbeam but ran 
out of breath in the upper revs (couldnôt have had Le Mans gear 
and diff ratios), we changed into overdrive 5

th
 and soon the 

Chrysler had disappeared from our rear view mirror. 
The MkIIIôs radiator badge says ñSunbeam Supremeò, it is aptly 
named. 
The rest of our way to Geelong control we only saw one other 
Mille car which we passed, took a wrong turn, got back on track, 
and re-passed it again. 
On this last section it was quite hilly, narrow, but good roads, 
through tree lined pastoral country, down a very steep winding 
section into a gully then winding up a steep road, we came upon 
the Mille Official Photographer and lots of spectators above him 
on the plateau. Quick thought as we caught sight of him, should 
get some good action shots of cars coming around the bends, we 
reached the top, increased speed, changed into fourth the over-
drive, we passed a Sunday driver and found I was going almost 
too quickly round a fast bend that kept going round considerably 
longer than I had expected. 
The drive there to Geelong beachside control was uneventful, we 
had taken the correct route and were surprised, on arrival, to find 
about 20 Mille cars, we had passed much earlier, had already 
arrived. We found later that some had gone direct from Ballarat to 
Geelong, shortening their run by about 100 kmôs, others had cut 
out a 57km section. 
We thought, why go on a rally if you donôt do all the sections, we 
wouldnôt have missed a thing, the finish would have come all too 
soon for us. 
At Geelong, lunch was in the order of hot savories, finger food, 
sandwiches and salads, tea and coffee, followed by sweets. 
We were hungry and, positioned by the kitchen, got first offer of 
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FEDERATION of VINTAGE, VETERAN & CLASSIC VEHICLE CLUBS Inc. (Vic) and 

THE ASSOCIATION OF MOTORING CLUBS Inc. 

the goodies which kept coming until we had our fill. The view from the upper floor restaurant looked over the Eastern 
Beach sea baths with a backdrop of the steep lawns, all bathed in brilliant sunshine and was stunning. 
Lunch over, the drivers and their passengers departed for the finish via the You Yangs, where it had been arranged 
and a few of us did some fast laps around the Ford proving ground high speed banked circuit. Nothing special I 
thought, Iôve driven around the Calder Thunder Dome which is a bit more challenging however it was a privilege to do 
and most enjoyed it. 
We arrived at the finish, (Novatel Motel), and as there was no arranged facility to get cleaned up for the celebratory 
dinner we departed to a friendôs place in Hawthorn, washed off the grime, changed and relaxed, told of our four days 
Mille Rally over a couple of drinks and a cup of tea before returning to the Novatel. 
It was a splendid dinner, hosted by John Emry. He presented the Americans, Martin Swig and Brian Silverman, with 
mementoes of the Australian Mille. They in turn, in reply, said it was the best Mille they had competed in, they had 
made many friends and said Australia had a great collection of historic cars and they were looking forward to being 
back for next yearôs Australian Mille. 
On behalf of the entrants John Emery thanked the organisers and officials for such an outstanding inaugural event, 
special thanks to John Blanden and wife Jan, everyone joined in with a tumultuous acclamation. The evening finally 
wound up about 11 pm. 
Richard and I got quite a buzz from the great four days. 
I kept a record of fuel used for the ñRallyeò, it worked out at an average of 25.6 MPG. (Excellent for such high speed). 
BF 

For the first time in many many years the writer failed to attend the auction so the ñsmart alecò. comments are miss-
ing, but I will list the prices of the cars sold.  Mick D. and Michael H. both attended  so they may  be consulted about 
the cars and the conduct of the sale. From the outside prices appeared very buoyant and obviously most cars were 
presented in top condition. 
 
1958 Volkswagen  Beetle         5500 
1966 MG B Mark 1. Roadster        7500 
1960 Borgward Isabella Coupe.. (Must have been very good)   36000 
1961 Volkswagen Karmann Ghia Coupe (similar comment)   37000 
1978 Holden HZ Kingswood  Utility        16000 
1967 Holden H R Premier         24000 
1979 Holden Commodore V8 SL/E  4.2      18000 
1973 Leyland P 76 Executive V8.  (Mick D said ñoutstanding carò)  26000 
1936 Ford 10 hp Coupe. Very  Rare Only 120 Aus made. é Cute.  14000 
1934 Vauxhall 14 ASX Roadster         10000 
1978 Rolls Royce Silver Shadow 11 Saloon      12500 
1941 De Soto Convert. LHD . Rare in Aus.      30000 
1965 Jaguar  MK 2 Modified.        28000 
1995 BMW 840 CI Coupe        40000 
1995 Jaguar XJR 4.0 supercharged Saloon      7000 
1962 Studebaker Hawk Coupe. RHD       12500 
1954 Holden FJ Special Sedan        19000 
1947 Ford Mercury V8 Coupe. RHD       22000 
1974 Plymouth Barracuda 440 Six pack Coupe LHD    67000 
1958 Chevolet Corvette Convert.  RHD       114000 
1977 Citroen G S Pallas  Saloon       7000 
1987 Jaguar X1 SC Cabriolet        15000 
1957 Jaguar XK 150  Fixed Head Coupe RHD     83000 
1972 Ford Escort RS1600 Mk 1 Coupe (LHD) Rare    118000 
1965 Mercedes Benz 230 SL Convert.       125000 
1973 Jaguar E Type V12 Manual; Coupe      74000 
1970 Ford Falcon XY V8 Sedan (barn find)       52000 
1973 Holden  Torana  GTR .  XU1 Coupe      70000 

Shannons Winter Auction    -   Bill Glover 



The CRANKHANDLE 

Page 14 

BUY, SWAP OR SELL  
Members may submit notices of items they wish to BUY, SWAP or SELL at no charge (2 issues  only). 

 

Non Members (not commercial) shall be charged $10.00 for seven lines, max. two issues only. Club Permit  
eligible vehicles only. 

. 

Commercial advertising enquiries should be addressed to: The Treasurer, S.P.C. & H.C.C., PO Box 12,   
Dromana,  Vic., 3936.   Government  regulations  require  that  the  registration, engine or chassis number of the  

vehicle MUST be included in all ñFOR SALEò advertisements. 
 

NOTIFY THE EDITOR ONCE YOUR ARTICLE HAS BEEN SOLD OR THE ADVERT. IS NO LONGER REQUIRED. 

FOR   SALE 

AWARD   WINNING 

1982 EL CAMINO  CHEVY  UTE 

 

Engine No CCR200190    Serial No 2921002 

VIN/Chassis No 1GCCW80HXCR200190 

Owned by the Late Gerry McGuigan since 2005 and 

now offered for sale by the Trustee of his Estate, this 

superb, R/H drive vehicle is fitted with tow bar, a 

custom tray hard cover plus original soft cover and 

stays supplied and is in outstanding condition. It 

represents a unique opportunity to acquire the best El 

Camino in the country. 

Past Winner of the ñConcours DôEleganceò Gold 

Award and several Best Commercial Vehicle awards 

with the Chevrolet Car Club of Victoria Inc. Winner of 

the RACV Best Commercial Vehicle in the Great 

Australian Rally awards in 2012. 

Fitted with the mid-range 305 small block V8 and 

column mounted 3 speed Turbo-Hydromatic auto with 

the cabin finished to a very high standard. Includes 

central console, radio, a/c, imitation walnut surround 

on dash, foot operated hand brake and plush velour 

bucket seats. A full fact sheet is available for perusal.  

The Chevy is currently un-registered with no RWC. 
 

SALE PRICE    $20,000    
 

For appointment and vehicle details  
 

Call Mick Daddo 0419 879 004  

or Ken Burrows  0408 378 676 The Committee wishes to advise the members of the 
following permits becoming due in the next months: 
 

August: 
P. KRUEGER, E. McPHERSON, I. DAVIES, D. ASKER, 
B. WILSON, C. BEAGLEY, D. MARSH, B. GLOVER, P. 
McFARLANE, S. PIETERSON 
 

September: 
T. HOWARD, P. DONNELLY, D. DOUBTFIRE, S. 
COOMBS, R. MONRO, B. ROLLINGS, R. BEAGLEY, 
T. MULVOGUE, D. PITMAN, C. HIGGINS, L. TURNERô 
V. GALLICHIO, A. BUCHANAN, C. WILTON, C. 
CASSAR, D. JONES, C. SCHWERKOLT, M. 
JAGEURS, D. KISBY, G. CRIPPS, R. MEATES 

FOR SALE 

1985 Series III Jaguar Sovereign 

4.2 Ltr Auto 

White, Very good body, No Dents 

Perfect chrome bumpers etc 

Very good leather interior, sun roof, good veneers and 

carpets 

Drives Perfect, very quiet. 

Good tyres. 

Genuine saleðCar was announcedat June meeting 

$3,500 Reg Feb 2017, 1GS 3QS. 

Fred Pieterson 97756690 or 0413 558 366 

FOR SALE 

Millard Caravan - 15 foot. Old but sound. 

Ready for holidays. Registered till August 2016. 

Registration Number N 41906 

Price: $4500 ONO 

Contact Bob Scott-Howarth      0412 735 240 

FOR SALE 

I have a 1971 Toyota RT 81 complete motor with 

starter, carb, air cleaner, fly wheel etc. out of a Corona 

for sale. 

$100 ONO 

Tony Howard 0416094193 or  

 howard-t@bigpond.com  
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Club Permit Scheme 
Management Info 

 
David Kisby is now the Club Permit Officer 
and Ray Beagley is deputy officer for emer-
gency only 

 

Driver Responsibility 
 

It is the responsibility of the driver of a club 
red plated vehicle being driven to ensure the 
vehicle is in a current roadworthy condition 

ABS MORNINGTON 
 

53 Tyabb Road, Mornington, Vic 3931 

Phone: (03) 59736855  Fax: (03) 59736344 

Email: mornington@absauto.com.au 

OR check the ABS website: 

www.absauto.com.au 
(Club members, 10% discount on presentation of this advertisement) 

 

See Darren Hodgson and staff for all 

your auto service needs, from what 

makes it go é. to what makes it  

STOP 

Theyôll even give you a 12 month or 

20,000 km guarantee on parts and labour 
 

Call and talk to Darren: 




